

City of Harrisonburg, Virginia

Department of Planning & Community Development 409 South Main Street Harrisonburg, Virginia 22801 www.harrisonburgva.gov/community-development

Building Inspections: (540) 432-7700 Planning and Zoning: (540) 432-7700 Engineering: (540) 432-7700 Department Fax: (540) 432-7777

To: Planning Commission

From: Department of Planning and Community Development

Date: June 8, 2016 Regular Meeting

Re: Rezoning – 482 South Main Street (R-3 to B-2C)

Summary:

Public hearing to consider a request from Trustees BPO Elks 450 to rezone three parcels totaling approximately 2.31 +/- acres from R-3, Medium Density Residential District to B-2C, General Business District Conditional. The properties are addressed as 482 South Main Street and 50 Paul Street and are identified as tax map parcels 26-O-1, 20, & 21.

Background:

The Comprehensive Plan designates the properties as Professional and Neighborhood Residential. The Professional designation states that these areas are for professional service oriented uses with consideration to the character of the area. These uses are found in the residential areas along major thoroughfares and adjacent to the Central Business District. Conversion of houses in these areas to office and professional service uses is permitted with appropriate attention to maintaining compatibility with adjacent residential areas in the same manner as described for Planned Business areas. The Neighborhood Residential designation states that this type of land use highlights those neighborhoods in which existing conditions dictate the need for careful consideration of the types and densities of future residential development. Infill development and redevelopment must be designed so as to be compatible with the existing character of the neighborhood. These are older neighborhoods, which can be characterized by large housing units on small lots.

The following land uses are located on and adjacent to the property:

Site: Harrisonburg Elks Lodge No. 450, zoned R-3

North: Union Bank, zoned B-2C

<u>East:</u> Campbell Court, which is a multi-family housing complex, zoned R-3

South: Single family detached dwellings located along Paul Street and South Main Street, zoned

predominately U-R/R-P (one property is zoned R-3)

West: Across Paul Street, a single family detached dwelling, a professional office, and a multi-

family structure, all zoned R-3, and across South Main Street, Lindsey Funeral Home,

zoned R-3

Key Issues:

The property owner is requesting to rezone three parcels totaling 2.31 +/- acres of property from R-3, Medium Density Residential District to B-2C, General Business District Conditional. The largest of the three properties, tax map parcel 26-O-1 located on the corner of South Main Street and Paul Street,

includes 1.59 acres; the middle lot, tax map parcel 26-O-21, which has about 91 feet of frontage along Paul Street, is a 0.36-acre tract; and then, the third lot, tax map parcel 26-O-20, which has about 58 feet of frontage along Paul Street, is also a 0.36-acre tract.

The reasoning behind the requested rezoning began when the property owners were gearing up to allow a restaurant on the property. As staff learned of their planned used, we informed them that such a use was not permitted. Although the existing structure has an existing commercial kitchen, the kitchen space has operated as a restaurant only for members of the Elks club, which is permitted under the R-3 district. A restaurant that is open to the general public is only allowed by right mainly on property zoned B-1 or B-2.

Currently, under the R-3, Medium Density Residential District, the subject site's lot area could allow up to 16 single family homes, 12 duplexes (24 units), or 50 townhomes, or any permissible combination of the foregoing stated units. Through approval of a special use permit, the site could also contain a maximum of 33 multi-family units. Any residential unit has the ability to be occupied by a single family or four occupants. The R-3 district also permits, by right, other uses and non-residential uses including: college and university buildings and functions, which are either owned or leased by such institutions, and which may include fraternities and sororities; hospitals, convalescent or nursing homes, funeral homes, and medical offices; professional offices, which includes offices limited to personal services customarily performed by professionals such as doctors, dentists, architects, engineers, lawyers, accountants, real estate agents, and insurance agents and brokers; charitable or benevolent institutions; places of worship; public and private schools; governmental uses and community centers; child and adult day cares; private clubs and golf courses; cemeteries; public uses; and accessory buildings and uses.

Often, a rezoning that changes a property's zoning from a residential district to a business district would increase the intensity of the permissible uses. However, if the rezoning request with the submitted proffers is approved, the allowable uses under the B-2 district would be quite limited and less intensive than the current R-3 district allows. The applicant has proffered the following:

- The following B-2 uses would be permissible on the site:
 - i. Restaurants contained within the existing structure in the two rooms shown on the provided drawing as "Dining," and the area shown as "Kitchen," specifically not including drive through food service.
 - ii. Religious, educational, charitable or benevolent institutional uses which do not provide housing facilities.
 - iii. Accessory buildings and uses customarily incidental to any of the above listed uses.
 - iv. Public uses.
 - v. Concealed wireless telecommunications facilities, industrial microcells, distributed antenna systems, and macrocells. Telecommunications towers are permitted only by special use permit. Wireless telecommunications facilities are further regulated by article CC.
- The property owner could apply for any special use permit allowed in the B-2 district.
- All freestanding signs shall be no taller than 10 feet in height, no freestanding sign shall be larger than 100 square feet in area, and any signage may not be LED or contain scrolling message boards.

If approved, the submitted proffers significantly limit the permissible B-2 uses. Aside from being able to use the existing building, where the submitted drawing indicates as "dining" and "kitchen" for a restaurant that is open to the public as well as for the ability to have concealed wireless telecommunication facilities at the property, the proffers essentially would only allow charitable, religious, educational, and benevolent institutional uses as well as public uses, which the site can already operate under the existing R-3 zoning

district. To be clear, limiting the restaurant use to within the existing structure and only within the areas as indicated means that no outside dining may occur on the site that is associated with the public restaurant. Outside dining may occur, however, for events associated with the Elks club and for any events held by individuals or groups that rent the Elks club facility as is permitted. Furthermore, it should be understood that if the existing building is demolished or somehow altered, where the spaces identified as "dining" and "kitchen" as shown on the submitted drawings, no longer exist, then a restaurant open to the public would not be permitted on site; only the uses identified in roman numerals "ii - v" as shown above would be permitted by right.

With regard to the proffer associated with signage, the 100 square feet limitation for freestanding signs is equal to the limitation that is permitted for B-1 properties. Typically, B-2 zoned properties, if they have enough sign area allotted to the site, can have freestanding signs as large as 240 square feet in area. Specifically for the site, the property would only have about 131 square feet of sign area available for use as the property's street frontage along South Main Street is about 131 feet in length. Since the site is near residentially zoned properties, as is the case today under the existing R-3 zoning, any use that operates on site would be limited as to the locations of particular advertising. Staff explained to the applicant that, as is currently regulated within the Sign Ordinance, wall signs (which are signs mounted on the exterior of the building) shall not be placed on side or rear walls of the building that abut and that are within 100 feet of a residential district. It may be that advertising wall signs would only be permitted that display toward South Main Street.

The applicant should be aware that, if approved, the existing building could become non-conforming to setback regulations. This is because the B-2 zoning district's building setback requirements are 30 feet along the front property line, which is typical of most districts, and then 10 feet on both sides and along the rear; however, when a shared line abuts a residential district, the minimum setback then increases to 30 feet. Furthermore, if any structure is to be greater than 35 feet in height, then one additional foot of setback is required for each foot above 35 feet adjacent to shared lines of residentially zoned property.

With regard to off-street parking requirements, like any site, the minimum number of parking spaces shall be provided for all uses. Staff does not believe the existing marked parking spaces, or even the size of the existing parking lot, will be sufficient for the Elks club use as well as for the planned restaurant. The restaurant would be required to provide one parking space for every 100 square feet of gross floor area used by the restaurant (note that this includes the kitchen area, kitchen storage/walk-in freezer areas, dining space, bathrooms, etc., not just the space the applicant has indicated as "dining" and "kitchen"). The Elks club use is required to have one parking space for 10 percent of the building's maximum occupancy (they would be allowed to remove the portion of the building to be used as the public restaurant from the calculation). As well, staff is aware that five onsite parking spaces are currently being leased to Mather Architects, P.C. at 37 Paul Street for that professional office use to be compliant with off-street parking regulations.

Currently, the site has around 75 – 80 parking spaces delineated (the spaces are not clearly demarcated). It is possible that restriping of the lot could increase the number of parking spaces, but again we caution the property owner to understand that the minimum required parking spaces for all uses will likely be higher than they might be anticipating. If the rezoning is approved, prior to the restaurant opening to the public, the property owners must confirm with the Department of Planning and Community Development that minimum parking requirements for all uses has been met. An architect will likely be needed to determine the maximum occupancy of the building, which will then help determine the minimum number of parking spaces that is needed. Staff will also need a more accurate representation of the square footage of the space that will be used by the restaurant. (Staff has already suggested to the applicant that they should begin this investigation. If the rezoning application continues on the current schedule, City Council could approve the request on July 12th, the rezoning then becoming official on the evening of July 26th. If the

restaurant operator wants to be open to the public as soon as possible, given this timeframe, there should be ample time to figure out the number of needed parking spaces.) If the layout of the existing parking lot does not provide enough parking spaces and restriping the lot does not work to their advantage, then additional parking spaces must somehow be accommodated. This could be accomplished by constructing more onsite parking spaces, which the site should have plenty of area to accommodate, or they could try to establish a shared parking agreement with adjacent properties as is permitted by Section 10-3-26 (a) of the Zoning Ordinance. Staff does not believe it is possible to utilize the reduction in required parking spaces allowed for two or more uses as is permitted by Section 10-3-26 (b), as per the table in the ordinance, both of the planned uses require 100 percent of the minimum parking spaces at many of the same times.

If the property owner does not want to physically construct all of the minimum parking spaces and believes a lesser amount would be sufficient, the applicant would have the ability to apply for a special use permit per Section 10-3-91 (8), which allows for reducing the minimum required parking spaces so long as the amount of space that would have been used for parking remains as open space and is so noted in the deed to the property. If this is a desired option, the earliest a special use permit could be approved by City Council would be August 9th, which means they would have applied by June 7th, which is the day before the public hearing for the rezoning requested herein.

Given the limitations of the uses that could operate on the subject site per the submitted proffers, a traffic impact analysis was not required for the rezoning application. Regardless, staff was still very concerned about traffic and the impacts it could have on the surrounding neighborhood. Much of staff's traffic concerns revolved around the distribution of traffic through the Old Town neighborhood as this matter is already a concern since the Old Town neighborhood is enrolled in a City Traffic Calming Program. After much discussion, from a traffic perspective, staff believes the neighborhood will benefit from the site having eliminated the allowable R-3 uses, which at this time could likely create more negative impacts to the adjacent Old Town neighborhood than any use permitted by the submitted proffers. As noted above, the site's lot area could allow up to 50 townhomes or any permissible combination of residential units, all of which could be occupied by a single family or four occupants and add a significant amount of traffic throughout the Old Town neighborhood.

Neither the existing use or the proposed uses or proposed zoning exactly match the current long term plans for this area. The Comprehensive Plan designates the largest of the three subject parcels as Professional. Properties with public street frontage, and a few internal properties, along South Main Street from Campbell Street southward to Martin Luther King Jr. Way (aside from one parcel that is designated Public/Semi Public) is designated as Professional. This means the long term plan for these properties is to have professional service oriented uses with development consideration to be cohesive to the character of the surrounding area. The Comprehensive Plan further identifies that conversion of houses in these areas to office and professional service uses should be performed with attention to maintaining compatibility with adjacent residential areas in the same manner as described for Planned Business areas. Although the site is not designated Planned Business, that designation is for areas that could sustain commercial development but need careful controls to ensure compatibility with adjacent land uses and states that the maintenance of functional and aesthetic integrity should be emphasized in review of applications for development and redevelopment. Issues that are evaluated include: control of access; use of service roads or reverse frontage development; landscaping and buffering; parking; setback; signage; building mass and height; and orientation in regard to aesthetic concerns.

The two smaller parcels that are part of the rezoning request are designated Neighborhood Residential; this type of land use highlights those neighborhoods in which existing conditions dictate the need for careful consideration of the types and densities of future residential development. Infill development and redevelopment must be designed so as to be compatible with the existing character of the neighborhood.

These are older neighborhoods, which can be characterized by large housing units on small lots. The Neighborhood Residential designation matches closely with the R-2 zoning district regulations and should include residential development similar to neighborhoods like Old Town.

It should be known that this is not the first request to rezone a property from R-3 to B-2 within this block of South Main Street. The Joshua Wilton House property at 412 South Main Street was rezoned in 1987 from R-3 to B-2C before being rezoned from B-2C to B-1C in 2015. Then, the Union Bank and Trust property at 440 South Main Street, which is adjacent to the subject site, was rezoned from R-3 to B-2C in 1991 before receiving approval to amend its B-2C proffers in 2011. There is clearly a desired trend from property owners to utilize properties in this area different from the Professional designation, and it does not appear these uses have had a negative impact on this section of South Main Street. Planning Commission might consider evaluating during the upcoming Comprehensive Plan review whether the City should maintain the existing Professional designation for this block and the blocks to the south on this side of South Main Street.

Staff believes the requested rezoning is acceptable given the significant limitations proffered by the applicant.

Environmental Impact:

N/A

Fiscal Impact:

N/A

Prior Actions:

N/A

Alternatives:

Rather than approving the rezoning as presented, the application could be denied, which would leave the property owner with the ability to continue using or redevelop the property as permitted under the R-3, Medium Density Residential District regulations.

Community Engagement:

As required, the request was published in the local newspaper twice advertising for Planning Commission's public hearing for the rezoning. The advertisement was published as shown below:

Public hearing to consider a request from Trustees BPO Elks 450 to rezone three parcels totaling approximately 2.31 +/- acres from R-3, Medium Density Residential District to B-2C, General Business District Conditional. Proffers were voluntarily submitted by the applicant that would limit the allowable uses on the site. The properties are addressed as 482 South Main Street and 50 Paul Street and are identified as tax map parcels 26-O-1, 20, & 21. The Comprehensive Plan designates this area as Professional and Neighborhood Residential. The Professional designation states that these areas are for professional service oriented uses with consideration to the character of the area. These uses are found in the residential areas along major thoroughfares and adjacent to the Central Business District. Conversion of houses in these areas to office and professional service uses is permitted with appropriate attention to maintaining compatibility with adjacent residential areas in the same manner as described for Planned Business areas. The Neighborhood Residential designation states that this type of land use highlights those neighborhoods in which existing conditions dictate the need for careful consideration of the types and densities of future residential development. Infill development and redevelopment must be designed so as to be compatible with the existing character of the neighborhood. These are older neighborhoods, which can be characterized by large housing units on

small lots. The Zoning Ordinance states that the R-3, Medium Density Residential District is intended for medium density residential development and other uses intended to respect the residential character, which are aesthetically compatible within the district by means of architectural expression, landscaping, and restrained traffic flow. The residential density ranges for R-3 are single-family, 6,000 sq. ft. minimum; duplex, 4,000 sq. ft/unit; townhouses, 2,000 sq. ft. minimum per unit; other uses, 6,000 sq. ft. minimum and by special use permit multi-family, 3,000 sq. ft. minimum per unit. The B-2, General Business District is intended to provide sufficient space in appropriate locations for a wide variety of retail shopping, commercial, automotive, miscellaneous recreational, and service activities. No minimum lot size restrictions exist in the B-2, General Business District.

In addition, adjoining property owners were notified of the public hearing, the property was posted with signage advertising the request, and a notice was provided on the City's website at https://www.harrisonburgva.gov/public-hearings.

Recommendation:

Staff recommends approving the rezoning request from R-3, Medium Density Residential District to B-2C, General Business District Conditional.

Attachments:

- 1. Site maps (2 pages)
- 2. Letter, application, proffer statement and supporting application materials (7 pages)

Review:

Planning Commission recommended approval 6-0 to rezone tax map parcels 26-O-1, 20, & 21 from R-3, Medium Density Residential District to B-2C, General Business District Conditional.